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When the king heard this story, he said, "How like is this to our own case!" Then he bade the vizier retire to his lodging; so he withdrew to his
house and on the morrow he abode at home [till the king should summon him to his presence.].10. Women's Craft cxcv-cc.80. The Schoolmaster
who fell in Love by Report dclxv.? ? ? ? ? Thou that the dupe of yearning art, how many a melting wight In waiting for the unkept tryst doth watch
the weary night!.? ? ? ? ? At their appointed terms souls die; but for despair My soul is like to die, or ere its term betide..El Abbas from Akil his
stead is come again, iii. 108..? ? ? ? ? The railers for your loss pretend that I should patient be: 'Away!' I answer them: ' 'tis I, not you, that feel the
pain.'.When the king heard this, he said in himself, "Since the tither repented, in consequence of the admonitions [of the woodcutter], it behoves
that I spare this vizier, so I may hear the story of the thief and the woman." And he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging.."There was once a
man, a merchant, who had a wife and abundant wealth. He set out one day on a journey with merchandise, leaving his wife big with child, and said
to her, 'If it be the will of God the Most High, I will return before the birth of the child.' Then he took leave of her and setting out, journeyed from
country to country till he came to the court of one of the kings and foregathered with him. Now this king was in need of one who should order his
affairs and those of his kingdom and seeing the merchant well-bred and intelligent, he charged him abide with him and entreated him with honour
and munificence. After awhile, he sought of the king leave to go to his own house, but the latter would not consent to this; whereupon he said to
him, 'O king, suffer me go and see my children and come again.' So he gave him leave for this and took surety of him for his return. Moreover, he
gave him a purse, wherein were a thousand gold dinars, and the merchant embarked in a ship and set sail, intending for his own country..39. Yehya
ben Khalid and the Man who forged a Letter in his Name ccvi.Here they halted and took up their lodging with the old man, who questioned the
husband of his case and that of his brother and the reason of their journey, and he said, 'I purpose to go with my brother, this sick man, to the holy
woman, her whose prayers are answered, so she may pray for him and God may make him whole by the blessing of her prayers.' Quoth the
villager, 'By Allah, my son is in a parlous plight for sickness and we have heard that the holy woman prayeth for the sick and they are made whole.
Indeed, the folk counsel me to carry him to her, and behold, I will go in company with you. And they said, 'It is well.' So they passed the night in
that intent and on the morrow they set out for the dwelling of the holy woman, this one carrying his son and that his brother..So he went walking in
the thoroughfares of the city and viewing its ordinance and its markets and thoroughfares and gazing on its folk. Presently, Abou Nuwas met him.
(Now he was of those of whom it is said, "They love the fair," (8) and indeed there is said what is said concerning him. (9) When he saw Noureddin
Ali, he stared at him in amazement and exclaimed, "Say, I take refuge with the Lord of the Daybreak!" (10) Then he accosted the young
Damascene and saluting him, said to him, "Why do I see my lord alone and forlorn? Meseemeth thou art a stranger and knowest not this country;
so, with my lord's permission, I will put myself at his service and acquaint him with the streets, for that I know this city." Quoth Noureddin, "This
will be of thy favour, O uncle." Whereat Abou Nuwas rejoiced and fared on with him, showing him the markets and thoroughfares, till they came
to the house of a slave-dealer, where he stopped and said to the youth, "From what city art thou?" "From Damascus," answered Noureddin; and
Abou Nuwas said, "By Allah, thou art from a blessed city, even as saith of it the poet in the following verses:.On this wise they abode a whole year,
at the end of which time Selim said to the queen-mother, 'Know that my life is not pleasing to me nor can I abide with you in contentment till I get
me tidings of my sister and learn in what issue her affair hath resulted and how she hath fared after me. Wherefore I will go and be absent from you
a year's space; then will I return to you, so it please God the Most High and I accomplish of this that which I hope.' Quoth she, 'I will not trust to
thy word, but will go with thee and help thee to that which thou desirest of this and further thee myself therein.' So she took a ship and loaded it
with all manner things of price, goods and treasures and what not else. Moreover, she appointed one of the viziers, a man in whom she trusted and
in his fashion and ordinance, to rule the realm in their absence, saying to him, 'Abide [in the kingship] a full-told year and ordain all that whereof
thou hast need..Would we may live together, and when we come to die, i. 47..?OF THE ISSUES OF GOOD AND EVIL
ACTIONS..ALPHABETICAL TABLE OF THE FIRST LINES OF THE VERSE IN THE "TALES FROM THE ARABIC.".? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth
Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.David and Solomon, i. 275..The king gave him money and men and troops galore and Bekhtzeman said in himself,
'Now am I fortified with this army and needs must I conquer my enemy therewith and overcome him;' but he said not, 'With the aid of God the
Most High.' So his enemy met him and overcame him again and he was defeated and put to the rout and fled at a venture. His troops were dispersed
from him and his money lost and the enemy followed after him. So he sought the sea and passing over to the other side, saw a great city and therein
a mighty citadel. He asked the name of the city and to whom it belonged and they said to him, 'It belongeth to Khedidan the king.' So he fared on
till he came to the king's palace aud concealing his condition, passed himself off for a horseman (120) and sought service with King Khedidan, who
attached him to his household and entreated him with honour; but his heart still clave to his country and his home..Now he had a nurse, a
foster-mother, on whose knees he had been reared, and she was a woman of understanding and misdoubted of him, but dared not accost him [with
questions]. So she went in to Shah Khatoun and finding her in yet sorrier plight than he, asked her what was to do; but she refused to answer.
However, the nurse gave not over coaxing and questioning her, till she exacted of her an oath of secrecy. So the old woman swore to her that she
would keep secret all that she should say to her, whereupon the queen related to her her history from first to last and told her that the youth was her
son. With this the old woman prostrated herself before her and said to her, 'This is an easy matter.' But the queen answered, saying, 'By Allah, O
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my mother, I choose my destruction and that of my son rather than defend myself by avouching a thing whereof they will not credit me; for they
will say, "She avoucheth this, but that she may fend off reproach from herself" And nought will avail me but patience.' The old woman was moved
by her speech and her intelligence and said to her, 'Indeed, O my daughter, it is as thou sayst, and I hope in God that He will show forth the truth.
Have patience and I will presently go in to the king and hear what he saith and contrive somewhat in this matter, if it be the will of God the Most
High.'.Meanwhile, the news spread abroad that Bihzad, son of the king, was lost, whereupon his father sent letters in quest of him [to all the kings
and amongst others to him with whom he was imprisoned]. When the letter reached the latter, he praised God the Most High for that he had not
anydele hastened in Bihzad's affair and letting bring him before himself, said to him, 'Art thou minded to destroy thyself?' Quoth Bihzad, '[I did
this] for fear of reproach;' and the king said, 'An thou fear reproach, thou shouldst not practise haste [in that thou dost]; knowest thou not that the
fruit of haste is repentance? If we had hasted, we also, like unto thee, we had repented.'.? ? ? ? ? And aloes-wood, to boot, he brought and caskets
full of pearls And priceless rubies and the like of costly gems and bright;.Hejjaj (El) and the Three Young Men, i. 53..The Khalif marvelled at my
speech and said, 'How great is this king! Indeed, his letter testifieth of him; and as for the magnificence of his dominion, thou hast acquainted us
with that which thou hast seen; so, by Allah, he hath been given both wisdom and dominion.' Then he bestowed on me largesse and dismissed me,
so I returned to my house and paid the poor-rate (216) and gave alms and abode in my former easy and pleasant case, forgetting the grievous
stresses I had suffered. Yea, I cast out from my heart the cares of travel and traffic and put away travail from my thought and gave myself up to
eating and drinking and pleasure and delight.".Fortune its arrows all, through him I love, let fly, iii. 31..? ? ? ? ? e. The Fox and the Wild Ass
dcxi.Lover, The Favourite and her, iii. 165..?A MERRY JEST OF A THIEF..Son, The History of King Azadbekht and his, i. 61..There was once a
man of the drapers, who had a fair wife, and she was curtained (54) and chaste. A certain young man saw her coming forth of the bath and loved
her and his heart was occupied with her. So he cast about [to get access to her] with all manner of devices, but availed not to win to her; and when
he was weary of endeavour and his patience was exhausted for weariness and his fortitude failed him and he was at an end of his resources against
her, he complained of this to an old woman of ill-omen, (55) who promised him to bring about union between him and her. He thanked her for this
and promised her all manner of good; and she said to him, "Get thee to her husband and buy of him a turban-cloth of fine linen, and let it be of the
goodliest of stuffs.".Then said Azadbekht to him (and indeed his words were [prompted] by anger and those of the youth by presence of mind and
good breeding), "I bought thee with my money and looked for fidelity from thee, wherefore I chose thee over all my grandees and servants and
made thee keeper of my treasuries. Why, then, hast thou outraged my honour and entered my house and played the traitor with me and tookest no
thought unto that which I have done thee of benefits?" "O king," answered the youth, "I did this not of my choice and freewill and I had no [evil]
intent in being there; but, of the littleness of my luck, I was driven thither, for that fate was contrary and fair fortune lacking. Indeed, I had striven
with all endeavour that nought of foul should proceed from me and kept watch over myself, lest default appear in me; but none may avail to make
head against ill fortune, nor doth endeavour profit in case of lack of luck, as appeareth by the example of the merchant who was stricken with ill
luck and his endeavour profited him not and he succumbed to the badness of his fortune." "What is the story of the merchant," asked the king, "and
how was his luck changed upon him by the sorriness of his fortune?" "May God prolong the king's continuance!" answered the youth..? ? ? ? ? o.
The Man who was lavish of his House and his Victual to one whom he knew not dcccciv.When she had made an end of her verses, the Lady
Zubeideh bade each damsel sing a song, till the turn came round to Sitt el Milah, whereupon she took the lute and tuning it, sang thereto
four-and-twenty songs in four-and-twenty modes; then she returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.After this, the authorities
compounded with the highwayman for his submission, and when he came before them, they enriched him and he became in such favour with the
Sultan's deputy that he used to eat and drink with him and there befell familiar converse between them. On this wise they abode a great while, till,
one day, the Sultan's deputy made a banquet, and therein, for a wonder, was a roasted francolin, which when the robber saw, he laughed aloud. The
deputy was angered against him and said to him, "What is the meaning of thy laughter? Seest thou default [in the entertainment] or dost thou mock
at us, of thy lack of breeding?" "Not so, by Allah, O my lord," answered the highwayman. "But I saw yonder francolin and bethought myself
thereanent of an extraordinary thing; and it was on this wise. In the days of my youth, I used to stop the way, and one day I fell in with a man, who
had with him a pair of saddle-bags and money therein. So I said to him, 'Leave these bags, for I mean to kill thee.' Quoth he, 'Take the fourth part of
[that which is in] them and leave [me] the rest.' And I said, 'Needs must I take the whole and slay thee, to boot.' Then said he, 'Take the saddle-bags
and let me go my way.' But I answered, 'Needs must I slay thee.' As we were in this contention, he and I, behold, he saw a francolin and turning to
it, said, 'Bear witness against him, O francolin, that he slayeth me unjustly and letteth me not go to my children, for all he hath gotten my money.'
However, I took no pity on him neither hearkened to that which he said, but slew him and concerned not myself with the francolin's testimony.".? ?
? ? ? Now God forbid thou shouldst attain thy wishes! What care I If thou have looked on me a look that caused thee languishment?.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ?
? eb. Story of the Barber's Second Brother xxxi.Then she took leave of the princess and veiling her face, disguised herself; (30) after which she
mounted the mule and sallying forth, went round about seeking her lord in the thoroughfares of Baghdad three days' space, but lit on no tidings of
him; and on the fourth day, she rode forth without the city. Now it was the noontide hour and great was the heat, and she was aweary and thirst
waxed upon her. Presently, she came to the mosque, wherein the young Damascene had taken shelter, and lighting down at the door, said to the old
man, [the Muezzin], "O elder, hast thou a draught of cold water? Indeed, I am overcome with heat and thirst." Quoth he, "[Come up] with me into
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my house." So he carried her up into his lodging and spreading her [a carpet and cushions], seated her [thereon]; after which he brought her cold
water and she drank and said to the eunuch, "Go thy ways with the mule and on the morrow come back to me here." [So he went away] and she
slept and rested herself..Ill Fortune, Of the Uselessness of Endeavour against Persistent, i 70..121. The Devout Platter-maker and his Wife
cccclxviii.Pease on thee! Would our gaze might light on thee once more! ii. 89..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? eb. Story of the Barber's Second Brother cxlviii.9.
The History of King Omar ben Ennuman and his Sons Sherkan and Zoulmekan xlv.(When Shehriyar heard this, he said in himself, 'By Allah, I
have indeed been reckless in the slaying of women and girls, and praised be God who hath occupied me with this damsel from the slaughter of
souls, for that the slaughter of souls is a grave [matter!] By Allah, if Shah Bekht spare the vizier, I will assuredly spare Shehrzad!' Then he gave ear
to the story and heard her say to her sister:).On this wise they abode till the morning, tasting not the savour of sleep; and when the day lightened,
behold, the eunuch came with the mule and said to Sitt el Milah, "The Commander of the Faithful calleth for thee." So she arose and taking her lord
by the hand, committed him to the old man, saying, "I commend him to thy care, under God, (40) till this eunuch cometh to thee; and indeed, O
elder, I owe thee favour and largesse such as filleth the interspace betwixt heaven and earth.".He lay the rest of the night in one of the ruins, and
when he arose in the morning, he said, 'None is to blame. I sought my own good, and he is no fool who seeketh good for himself; and the druggist's
wife also sought good for herself; but destiny overcometh precaution and there remaineth no abiding for me in this town.' So he went forth from the
city. Nor (added the vizier) is this story, extraordinary though it be, more extraordinary than that of the king and his son and that which bedded
them of wonders and rarities.".? ? ? ? ? b, The Merchant's Wife and the Parrot dcccclxxx.? ? ? ? ? The wine was sweet to us to drink in pleasance
and repose, And in a garden of the garths of Paradise we lay,.Thief, A Merry Jest of a, ii. 186..? ? ? ? ? u. Prince Behram of Persia and the Princess
Ed Detma dxcvii.When the king heard this, he bowed [his head] in perplexity and confusion and said, "Carry him back to the prison till the
morrow, so we may look into his affair.".The kings of the Jinn were moved to delight by that fair singing and fluent speech and praised Tuhfeh; and
Queen Kemeriyeh rose to her and embraced her and kissed her between the eyes, saying, 'By Allah, it is good, O my sister and solace of mine eyes
and darling of my heart!' Then said she, 'I conjure thee by Allah, give us more of this lovely singing.' And Tuhfeh answered with 'Hearkening and
obedience.' So she took the lute and playing thereon after a different fashion from the former one, sang the following verses:.So she made ready
and setting out, traversed the deserts and spent treasures till she came to Sejestan, where she called a goldsmith to make her somewhat of trinkets.
[Now the goldsmith in question was none other than the prince's friend]; so, when he saw her, he knew her (for that the prince had talked with him
of her and had depictured her to him) and questioned her of her case. She acquainted him with her errand, whereupon he buffeted his face and rent
his clothes and strewed dust on his head and fell a-weeping. Quoth she, 'Why dost thou thus?' And he acquainted her with the prince's case and how
he was his comrade and told her that he was dead; whereat she grieved for him and faring on to his father and mother, [acquainted them with the
case]..Then she cast the lute from her hand and wept till she made the Lady Zubeideh weep, and she said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, methinks he
whom thou lovest is not in this world, for that the Commander of the Faithful hath sought him in every place, but hath not found him." Whereupon
the damsel arose and kissing the Lady Zubeideh's hands, said to her, "O my lady, if thou wouldst have him found, I have a request to make to thee,
wherein thou mayst accomplish my occasion with the Commander of the Faithful." Quoth the princess, "And what is it?" "It is," answered Sitt el
Milah, "that thou get me leave to go forth by myself and go round about in quest of him three days, for the adage saith, 'She who mourneth for
herself is not the like of her who is hired to mourn.' (29) If I find him, I will bring him before the Commander of the Faithful, so he may do with us
what he will; and if I find him not, I shall be cut off from hope of him and that which is with me will be assuaged." Quoth the Lady Zubeideh, "I
will not get thee leave from him but for a whole month; so be of good heart and cheerful eye." Whereupon Sitt el Milah was glad and rising, kissed
the earth before her once more and went away to her own place, rejoicing..Now this servant was of the sons of the kings and had fled from his
father, on account of an offence he had committed. Then he went and took service with King Bihkerd and there happened to him what happened.
After awhile, it chanced that a man recognized him and went and told his father, who sent him a letter, comforting his heart and mind and
[beseeching him] to return to him. So he returned to his father, who came forth to meet him and rejoiced in him, and the prince's affairs were set
right with him..Now there was with him a youth and he said, "By Allah, I was not with him and indeed it is six months since I entered the city, nor
did I set eyes on the stuffs until they were brought hither." Quoth we, "Show us the stuffs." So he carried us to a place wherein was a pit, beside the
water-wheel, and digging there, brought out the stolen goods, with not a stitch of them missing. So we took them and carried the keeper to the
prefecture, where we stripped him and beat him with palm-rods till he confessed to thefts galore. Now I did this by way of mockery against my
comrades, and it succeeded.' (142).Now he was the king of the land of Serendib, (207) and he welcomed me and entreated me with kindness,
bidding me be seated and admitting me to his table and converse. So I talked with him and called down blessings upon him and he took pleasure in
my discourse and showed me satisfaction and said to me, 'What is thy name?' 'O my lord,' answered I, 'my name is Sindbad the Sailor;' and he said,
'And what countryman art thou?' Quoth I, 'I am of Baghdad.' 'And how earnest thou hither?' asked he. So I told him my story and he marvelled
mightily thereat and said, 'By Allah, O Sindbad, this thy story is marvellous and it behoveth that it be written in characters of gold.'.Fifth Officer's
Story, The, ii. 144..When the poor man heard the merchant's story, he became desirous of marrying his daughter. So he took her to wife and was
vouchsafed of her exceeding love. Nor," added the vizier, "is this story more extraordinary than that of the rich man and his wasteful heir.".So I
arose and gathering wood and planks from the wrecks, wrought of them the semblance of a boat [to wit, a raft,] and bound it fast with ropes,
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saying, 'I will embark thereon and fare with this water into the inward of the mountain. If it bring me to the mainland or to a place where I may find
relief and safety, [well and good]; else I shall [but] perish, even as my companions have perished.' Then I collected of the riches and gold and
precious stuffs, cast up there, whose owners had perished, a great matter, and of jacinths and crude ambergris and emeralds somewhat past count,
and laid all this on the raft [together with what was left me of victual]. Then I launched it on the river and seating myself upon it, put my trust in
God the Most High and committed myself to the stream..AND BOULAC EDITIONS OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF.Dadbin (King) and his Viziers,
Story of, i. 104..On like wise, O king," continued the youth, "whilst fortune was favourable to me, all that I did came to good; but now that it is
grown contrary to me, everything turneth against me.".Now he feared [to return to the pot then and there], lest the idiot should follow him to the
place and find nothing and so his plan be marred. So he said to him, 'O Ajlan, (265) I would have thee come to my lodging and eat bread with me."
So the idiot went with him to his lodging and he seated him there and going to the market, sold somewhat of his clothes and pawned somewhat
from his house and bought dainty food. Then he betook himself to the ruin and replacing the money in the pot, buried it again; after which he
returned to his lodging and gave the idiot to eat and drink, and they went out together. The sharper went away and hid himself, lest the idiot should
see him, whilst the latter repaired to his hiding- place and took the pot.91. The Loves of Abou Isa and Curret el Ain dclxxviii.? ? ? ? ? She hath an
eye, whose glances pierce the hearts of all mankind, Nor can cornelian with her cheeks for ruddiness compare..? ? ? ? ? Ye are the pleasaunce of
my soul; or present though you be Or absent from me, still my heart and thought with you remain..Sabir (Abou), Story of, i. 90..Kings and the
Vizier's Daughters, The Two, iii. 145..Her verses pleased the kings of the Jinn and they said, 'By Allah, thou sayst sooth!' Then she rose to her feet,
with the lute in her hand, and played and sang, whilst the Jinn and the Sheikh Aboultawaif danced. Then the latter came up to her and gave her a
carbuncle he had taken from the hidden treasure of Japhet, son of Noah (on whom be peace), and which was worth the kingdom of the world; its
light was as the light of the sun and he said to her, 'Take this and glorify thyself withal over (233) the people of the world.' She kissed his hand and
rejoiced in the jewel and said, 'By Allah, this beseemeth none but the Commander of the Faithful.'.Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'By Allah, O
Sheikh, my sister Tuhfeh is indeed unique among the folk of her time, and I hear that she singeth upon all sweet- scented flowers.' 'Yes, O my lady,'
answered Iblis, 'and I am in the utterest of wonderment thereat. But there remaineth somewhat of sweet-scented flowers, that she hath not besung,
such as the myrtle and the tuberose and the jessamine and the moss-rose and the like.' Then he signed to her to sing upon the rest of the flowers,
that Queen Es Shuhba might hear, and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and played thereon in many modes, then returned
to the first mode and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? My clothes of sendal are, my veil of the sun's light, The very handiwork of God the Lord
Most High..The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the chamber of wine, ii. 224..There was once a man hight Khelbes, who was a lewd fellow, a
calamity, notorious for this fashion, and he had a fair wife, renowned for beauty and loveliness. A man of his townsfolk fell in love with her and
she also loved him. Now Khelbes was a crafty fellow and full of tricks, and there was in his neighbourhood a learned man, to whom the folk used
to resort every day and he told them stories and admonished them [with moral instances]; and Khelbes was wont to be present in his assembly, for
the sake of making a show before the folk..'I was aforetime in such a city and hid a thousand dirhems in a monastery there. After awhile, I went
thither and taking the money, bound it about my middle. [Then I set out to return] and when I came to the desert, the carrying of the money was
burdensome to me. Presently, I espied a horseman pricking after me; so I [waited till he came up and] said to him, "O horseman, carry this money
[for me] and earn reward and recompense [from God]." "Nay," answered he; "I will not do it, for I should weary myself and weary my horse." Then
he went on, but, before he had gone far, he said in himself, "If I take up the money and spur my horse and forego him, how shall he overtake me?"
And I also said in myself, "Verily, I erred [in asking him to carry the money]; for, had he taken it and made off, I could have done nought." Then he
turned back to me and said to me, "Hand over the money, that I may carry it for thee." But I answered him, saying, "That which hath occurred to
thy mind hath occurred to mine also; so go in peace."'.? ? ? ? ? They left me and content forthright forsook my heart,.Tuhfeh arose and kissed the
earth and the queen thanked her for this and bade her sit. So she sat down and the queen called for food; whereupon they brought a table of gold,
inlaid with pearls and jacinths and jewels and spread with various kinds of birds and meats of divers hues, and the queen said, 'O Tuhfeh, in the
name of God, let us eat bread and salt together, thou and I.' So Tuhfeh came forward and ate of those meats and tasted somewhat the like whereof
she had never eaten, no, nor aught more delicious than it, what while the slave-girls stood compassing about the table and she sat conversing and
laughing with the queen. Then said the latter, 'O my sister, a slave-girl told me of thee that thou saidst, "How loathly is yonder genie Meimoun!
There is no eating [in his presence]."' (227) 'By Allah, O my lady,' answered Tuhfeh, 'I cannot brook the sight of him, (228) and indeed I am fearful
of him.' When the queen heard this, she laughed, till she fell backward, and said, 'O my sister, by the virtue of the inscription upon the seal-ring of
Solomon, prophet of God, I am queen over all the Jinn, and none dare so much as look on thee a glance of the eye.' And Tuhfeh kissed her hand.
Then the tables were removed and they sat talking..Meanwhile, the king and queen abode in the island, over against the old man and woman, and
ate of the fruits that were in the island and drank of its waters, till, one day, as they sat, there came a ship and moored to the side of the island, to fill
up with water, whereupon they (63) looked at each other and spoke. The master of the ship was a Magian and all that was therein, both men and
goods, belonged to him, for that he was a merchant and went round about the world. Now covetise deluded the old man, the owner of the island,
and he went up [into the ship] and gave the Magian news of the king's wife, setting out to him her charms, till he made him yearn unto her and his
soul prompted him to use treachery and practise upon her and take her from her hnsband. So he sent to her, saying, 'With us in the ship is a woman
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with child, and we fear lest she be delivered this night. Hast thou skill in the delivering of women?' And she answered, 'Yes.' Now it was the last of
the day; so he sent to her to come up into the ship and deliver the woman, for that the pangs of labour were come upon her; and he promised her
clothes and spending-money. Accordingly, she embarked in all assurance, with a heart at ease for herself, and transported her gear to the ship; but
no sooner was she come thither than the anchors were weighed and the canvas spread and the ship set sail..? ? ? ? ? I swear by his life, yea, I swear
by the life of my love without peer, To please him or save him from hurt, I'd enter the fire without fear!.Then El Abbas took leave of the king and
went away to his own house. Now it befell that he passed under the palace of Mariyeh the king's daughter, and she was sitting at a window. He
chanced to look round and his eyes met those of the princess, whereupon his wit departed and he was like to swoon away, whilst his colour
changed and he said, "Verily, we are God's and to Him we return!" But he feared for himself lest estrangement betide him; so he concealed his
secret and discovered not his case to any of the creatures of God the Most High. When he reached his house, his servant Aamir said to him, "O my
lord, I seek refuge for thee with God from change of colour! Hath there betided thee a pain from God the Most High or hath aught of vexation
befallen thee? Verily, sickness hath an end and patience doth away vexation." But the prince returned him no answer. Then he brought out inkhorn
[and pen] and paper and wrote the following verses:."Except," continued the Khalif, "he were the enemy of God, he had wished for her in this
world, so he might after [repent and] return to righteous dealing. By Allah, he shall not come in to me! Who is at the door other than he?" Quoth
Adi, "Jemil ben Mamer el Udhri (51) is at the door;" and Omar said, "It is he who says in one of his odes" ... [And he recited the following:].?THE
FOURTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..Old Sharper, Story of the, ii. 187..When El Abbas had made an end of his verses, his father said to him, "I
seek refuge for thee with God, O my son! Hast thou any want unto which thou availest not, so I may endeavour for thee therein and lavish my
treasures in quest thereof?" "O father mine," answered El Abbas, "I have, indeed, an urgent want, on account whereof I came forth of my native
land and left my people and my home and exposed myself to perils and stresses and became an exile from my country, and I trust in God that it
may be accomplished by thine august endeavour." "And what is thy want?" asked the king. Quoth El Abbas, "I would have thee go and demand me
in marriage Mariyeh, daughter of the King of Baghdad, for that my heart is distraught with love of her." And he recounted to his father his story
from first to last..O thou that questionest the lily of its scent, ii. 256..I am content, for him I love, to all abide, iii. 25..Me, till I stricken was
therewith, to love thou didst excite, iii. 113.? ? ? ? ? Parting hath sundered us, belov'd; indeed, I stood in dread Of this, whilst yet our happiness in
union was complete..So Es Shisban drank off the cup in his turn and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts!' And he bestowed on her that which was
upon him, to wit, a dress of cloth-of-pearl, fringed with great pearls and rubies and broidered with precious stones, and a tray wherein were fifty
thousand dinars. Then Meimoun the Sworder took the cup and fell to gazing intently upon Tuhfeh. Now there was in his hand a
pomegranate-flower and he said to her, 'Sing upon this pomegranate-flower, O queen of men and Jinn; for indeed thou hast dominion over all
hearts.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience;' and she improvised and sang the following verses:.Presently Aboulhusn turned to a damsel and
called to her; whereupon she came to him and he said to her, "By the protection of God, O damsel, am I Commander of the Faithful?" "Yes,
indeed," answered she; "by the protection of God thou in this time art Commander of the Faithful." Quoth he, "By Allah, thou liest, O thousandfold
strumpet!" Then he turned to the chief eunuch and called to him, whereupon he came to him and kissing the earth before him, said, "Yes, O
Commander of the Faithful." "Who is Commander of the Faithful?" asked Aboulhusn. "Thou," replied the eunuch and Aboulhusn said, "Thou liest,
thousandfold catamite that thou art!" Then he turned to another eunuch and said to him, "O my chief, (20) by the protection of God, am I
Commander of the Faithful?" "Ay, by Allah, O my lord!" answered he. "Thou in this time art Commander of the Faithful and Vicar of the Lord of
the Worlds." Aboulhusn laughed at himself and misdoubted of his reason and was perplexed at what he saw and said, "In one night I am become
Khalif! Yesterday I was Aboulhusn the Wag, and to-day I am Commander of the Faithful." Then the chief eunuch came up to him and said, "O
Commander of the Faithful, (the name of God encompass thee!) thou art indeed Commander of the Faithful and Vicar of the Lord of the Worlds!"
And the slave-girls and eunuchs came round about him, till he arose and abode wondering at his case..8. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar
clxiii.154. King Mohammed ben Sebaik and the Merchant Hassan dcclvi.?THE SIXTH OFFICER'S STORY..The Twenty-Eighth and Last Night
of the Month.Then he returned to the city and forgot the youth; so the servants went in to him and said to him, 'O king, if thou keep silence
concerning yonder youth, who would have slain thee, all thy servants will presume upon thee, and indeed the folk talk of this matter.' With this the
king waxed wroth and saying, 'Fetch him hither,' commanded the headsman to strike off his head. So they [brought the youth and] bound his eyes;
and the headsman stood at his head and said to the king, 'By thy leave, O my lord, I will strike off his head.' But the king said, 'Stay, till I look into
his affair. Needs must I put him to death and the slaying of him will not escape [me].' So he restored him to the prison and there he abode till it
should be the king's will to put him to death..Sailor and Hindbad the Porter, Sindbad the, iii. 199..59. El Mutelemmis and his Wife Umeimeh
dcxlviii.? ? ? ? ? A sun [is my love;] but his heat in mine entrails still rageth, concealed; A moon, in the hearts of the folk he riseth, and not in the
sky..Then she arose and returned to her chamber..? ? ? ? ? l. The Wife's Device to Cheat her Husband dcccclxxxix.4. The Three Apples lxix.By
Him whom I worship, indeed, I swear, O thou that mine eye dost fill, ii. 213..? ? ? ? ? Raiment of silk and sendal, too, he brought to us for gift, And
me in marriage sought therewith; yet, all his pains despite,.? ? ? ? ? The best of all religions your love is, for in you Are love and life made easeful,
untroubled and sincere..I went forth one day, purposing to make a journey, and fell in with a man whose wont it was to stop the way. When he
came up with me, he offered to slay me and I said to him, "I have nothing with me whereby thou mayst profit." Quoth he, "My profit shall be the
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taking of thy life." "What is the cause of this?" asked I. "Hath there been feud between us aforetime?" And he answered, "No; but needs must I slay
thee." Therewithal I fled from him to the river-side; but he overtook me and casting me to the ground, sat down on my breast. So I sought help of
the Sheikh El Hejjaj (156) and said to him, "Protect me from this oppressor!" And indeed he had drawn a knife, wherewith to cut my throat, when,
behold, there came a great crocodile forth of the river and snatching him up from off my breast, plunged with him into the water, with the knife still
in his hand; whilst I abode extolling the perfection of God the Most High and rendering thanks for my preservation to Him who had delivered me
from the hand of that oppressor.'.44. Haroun er Reshid with the Damsel and Abou Nuwas cccxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? By God, how pleasant was the night
we passed, with him for third! Muslim and Jew and Nazarene, we sported till the day..Old Woman and the Draper's Wife, The, ii. 55..On this wise
they abode months and years and the queen-mother ceased not to do thus till the cook's brother came to the town in his ship, and with him Selim.
So he landed with the youth and showed him to the queen, [that she might buy him]. When she saw him, she augured well of him; so she bought
him from the cook's brother and was kind to him and entreated him with honour. Then she fell to proving him in his parts and making assay of him
in his affairs and found in him all that is in kings' sons of understanding and breeding and goodly manners and qualities..? ? ? ? ? j. The Unjust
King and the Tither dcccxcix.Fortune, Of the Uselessness of Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..? ? ? ? ? Whenas my sisters dear forsake me,
grieved that they Must leave their native place and far away must hie,.So the old man put his head forth of the window and called the youth, who
came to him from the mosque and sought leave [to enter]. The Muezzin bade him enter, and when he came in to the damsel, he knew her and she
knew him; whereupon he turned back in bewilderment and would have fled; but she sprang up to him and seized him, and they embraced and wept
together, till they fell down on the ground in a swoon. When the old man saw them in this plight, he feared for himself and fled forth, seeing not the
way for drunkenness. His neighbour the Jew met him and said to him, "How comes it that I see thee confounded?" "How should I not be
confounded," answered the old man, "seeing that the damsel who is with me is fallen in love with the servant of the mosque and they have
embraced and fallen down in a swoon? Indeed, I fear lest the Khalif come to know of this and be wroth with me; so tell me thou what is to be done
in this wherewith I am afflicted of the affair of this damsel." Quoth the Jew, "For the nonce, take this casting-bottle of rose-water and go forth-right
and sprinkle them therewith. If they be aswoon for this their foregathering and embracement, they will come to themselves, and if otherwise, do
thou flee.".? ? ? ? ? Let destiny with loosened rein its course appointed fare And lie thou down to sleep by night, with heart devoid of care;
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